
 
 
 

GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL 
 

October 3, 2022 – 5:31 p.m. 
 

SPECIAL CALLED MEETING MINUTES                   
PRESENT  
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Council Members: Mayor Brandon Smith, Niki Hutto, James 
Jones, Betty Boles, Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller and 
Ronnie Ables; City Manager Julie Wilkie, Assistant City 
Managers Draper Carlile & Ryan Thomas, City Finance 
Director Sara O’Dell, City Police Chief TJ Chaudoin, 
Uptown Greenwood Development Manager Lara Hudson, City 
Attorney Tripp Padgett, and City Clerk Tiffany L. 
Albert, CAP-OM. 

                       
CALL TO ORDER   Mayor Brandon Smith called the special meeting to order 

at 5:31 p.m.   
 
Councilor James Jones gave the invocation. 

                      
STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

 After the Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor Smith read the 
following statement, “In accordance with the Freedom of 
Information Act, Chapter 4, Title 30, Code of Laws of 
South Carolina, 1976, an agenda has been posted on the 
front door of City Hall and notification of this meeting 
has been given to the news media.”  
 
City Clerk Tiffany Albert, CAP-OM, confirmed a quorum was 
present. 

                           
CONSIDER 
 
Executive 
Session to 
Discuss 
Negotiations 
Incident to a 
Proposed 
Contractual 
Matter. 

 Mayor Smith asked for a motion to go into an executive 
session. 
  
A motion to go into executive session to discuss 
negotiations incident to a proposed contractual matter 
was made by Matthew Miller, seconded by Ronnie Ables.  
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
The meeting recessed into Executive Session at 5:33 p.m. 
 
The meeting reconvened at 6:14 p.m. 
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CONSIDER 
 
To Authorize the 
City Manager to 
Execute a 
Banking Services 
Contract with 
CountyBank. 

 A motion to authorize the City Manager to execute a 
banking services contract with CountyBank was made by 
Matthew Miller, seconded by Johnathan Bass. 
 
There was no discussion from Council 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                             
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance 22-022 
to Prohibit the 
Sale or 
Consumption of 
Alcoholic 
Beverages 
between the 
Hours of 2:00 
a.m. and 6:00 
a.m. in the 
Commercial 
Establishments 
Licensed to Sell 
Alcoholic 
Beverages for on 
Premise 
Consumption and 
to Restrict the 
Hours of 
Operation of 
Those 
Establishments.  
 
(1st reading) 

 City Manager Julia Wilkie reviewed a proposed ordinance 
to prohibit the sale or consumption of alcoholic 
beverages between the hours of 2:00 a.m. and 6 a.m. in 
commercial establishments licensed to sell alcoholic 
beverages for on premise consumption and to restrict the 
hours of operation of those establishments.  This 
ordinance mirrors what was passed by County Council in 
2010 that will only allow owners and their employees on 
the premises after 2 a.m. 
 
Those who spoke in favor of the proposed ordinance were:  
 
Mr. Anthony Price, of 108 Runnymeade Court, who runs the 
Pathway House homeless shelter and thrift store.  He 
spoke in favor of the ordinance by presenting Council a 
timeline of activity that happened outside of South Main 
Bar and Grill, in the parking lot of Pathway House 
thrift store, and near the shelter which was recorded by 
their security camera.  He noted that the club had been 
closed and reopened under new management several times, 
but it continues to put people at his shelter in danger. 
After meeting with the Mayor, City Manager, and Police 
Chief, Mr. Price acknowledge that this ordinance will 
not solve all crimes, but it will help make Greenwood 
safer. 
 
Donny Young of 123 Freeway Road spoke in favor of the 
ordinance as a volunteer for Pathway House.  He informed 
Council that this is a safety issue for them because 
volunteers arrive between four and five a.m. to prepare 
breakfast at the homeless shelter. 
 
State Representative John McCravy spoke in favor of the 
ordinance as a business owner and agreed with everything 
Mr. Price already said.  He also stated that Greenwood 
should not be the destination for gangster tourism. 
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Mr. Hoyt Fuller, a 40 year resident of 231 Virginia 
Avenue, spoke in favor of the ordinance by stating that 
he and his wife are affected by activity at South Main 
Bar and Grill because sometimes they can hear the 
overflow noise. 
 
Those who spoke in opposition were: 
 
Mr. Kevin Prater of 105 North Andrews Avenue who 
acknowledged that he is not in favor, nor against, the 
proposed ordinance, however he believed that it is 
government overreach.  Better enforcement of the laws we 
have now is needed because this will not stop the 
shooting. He also believed that the DARE program should 
be reinstated in schools because they were effective.  
Also, clarity of this proposed ordinance will be needed 
to ensure the Police Department has resources to enforce 
laws. 
 
Mr. Chris Garrett of 209 Haltiwanger Road, representing 
Oxygen Lounge, stated their club never posed a threat to 
the community and has been a place where second shift 
workers could have a drink after work like everybody 
else.  He acknowledged that the club was unable to hire 
off duty officers for security under the old 
administration but would like the opportunity to do so 
under the new Police Chief.   
 
 
A motion to table consideration of Ordinance 22-022, 
until October 17th with an additional public hearing, to 
prohibit the sale or consumption of alcoholic beverages 
between the hours of 2:00 a.m. and 6 a.m. in commercial 
establishments licensed to sell alcoholic beverages for 
on premise consumption and to restrict the hours of 
operation of those establishments was made by Niki 
Hutto, seconded by Betty Boles. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
Councilor Hutto suggestion to table this discussion is 
to ensure the ordinance will be written without 
ambiguity and ensure enforcement. She explained to Mayor 
Smith that her concerns were if food could still be 
served at these establishments, when will last call be 
proposed, and where will everyone go after 2 a.m. 
 
Councilor Boles wanted to make sure all questions and 
concerns from both sides are answered so Council can 
make the best decision for all citizens that is not 
rushed.  
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Councilor Ronnie Ables stated that a vote on the 
ordinance should be made tonight because there has 
already been a public hearing. 
 
Mayor Smith confirmed that only establishments that do 
not serve alcohol will be allowed to operate after 2 
a.m. but desired that this ordinance could reflect 
Greenville’s ordinance that allowed businesses to 
continue selling food after 2.am.   
 
Councilor Hutto also informed Councilor Matthew Miller 
that she would be fine to table this propose ordinance 
with, or without, a public hearing on October 17th. 
 
Councilor James Jones wanted to make sure everything 
that is needed should be written in the ordinance.   
 
City Manager Wilkie stated that staff researched, and is 
prepared, to answer any questions Council may have. 

 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
 
Those who voted in favor were Niki Hutto and Betty 
Boles.  Those who voted against were Mayor Smith, James 
Jones, Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller, and Ronnie Ables.  
 
The vote failed by 2 – 5. 
 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-022 to prohibit the 
sale or consumption of alcoholic beverages between the 
hours of 2:00 a.m. and 6 a.m. in commercial 
establishments licensed to sell alcoholic beverages for 
on premise consumption and to restrict the hours of 
operation of those establishments was made by Johnathan 
Bass, seconded by Ronnie Ables. 
 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
At Councilor Bass’ suggestion, Police Chief TJ Chaudoin 
presented his research in support of the proposed 
ordinance by stating that he did not want to speak 
negatively on any business but, as the Chief of Police, 
he must be proactive when it comes to crime and, from a 
law enforcement perspective, this ordinance works.  
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He confirmed the following to Council: 
 
Councilor Hutto: Each business is different, however no 
ABL licensed establishment can serve food, nor takeout, 
after 2 a.m. 
 
Councilor Boles: Unless officers receive a tip of 
illegal activity, they will not investigate a club with 
only three cars in their parking lot. He noted that the 
longer a bar stays open, the more alcohol related 
offenses occur, such as gun violence and DUIs. A 
business license does not constitute a private club. 

 
Mayor Smith: He explained the process of how the 
Solicitor’s Office would declare a business as a 
nuisance and noted how a judge once insisted a 
compromise with one business that agreed to close at 
1:30 a.m. instead. He is aware of three businesses that 
stayed open after 2 a.m. and one of them was the South 
Main Bar and Grill. Any facility with an alcohol license 
is subjected to a SLED compliance check, and private 
events and clubs must follow the same exact ordinances. 
Temporary licenses have been used for “pop-up” events 
that make money by having a cover charge. 
 
Councilor Jones: Violent crime rates has gone down to 
42%.  Since 2019, shootings have gone down from 40% to 
45%. City Manager Wilkie confirmed so far this year, 
6.3% of police call volume was from 2 a.m. – 6 a.m., 7% 
from 12 a.m. - 2 a.m. and, of those calls were, 11 
weapon related violent crimes, 35 weapon offenses, and 
20 shootings that included a murder, non-attempted 
murders, and four instances of people discharging a 
firearm into a residence. Also, private property can be 
enforced by the noise ordinance. 
 
Councilor Bass:  No additional resources are needed but 
he cannot assign officers to sit and watch parking lots. 
SLED’s consideration of a nuisance includes several 
violations of their alcohol licenses; however, it is a 
challenge to get agents here because they patrol the 
entire State. As an attempt to avoid having an alcohol 
license, temporary events have been organized with just 
a seven day alcohol license, and this ordinance can also 
prevent any alcohol from being brought on premises.  
 
Councilor Miller: Because Greenwood is one of a few 
cities that does not have an ordinance like this, there 
are people coming from out of town after 2 a.m. 
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Councilor Boles thanked Chief Chaudoin for his 
informative presentation to Council and stated that she 
is not against the ordinance itself, but just wanted to 
be sure that it would be fair to everyone.  
 
Mayor Smith read a statement that Council takes anything 
that affects citizens and business of Greenwood 
seriously, and he considered this ordinance was in the 
best interest of public safety. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
For the benefit of the public, the effective date of 
this ordinance is October 4th at 2 a.m. 

                      
CONSIDER 
 
Resolution No. 
22-012 Approving 
the Distribution 
of 2022/2023 
Accommodations 
Tax Funds. 

 Before Council considered New Business, Mayor Smith 
introduced Isabella Chandler and Desiree Morales of the 
Mayor’s Youth Council. 
 
Assistant City Manager Ryan Thomas introduced Resolution 
No. 22-012 approving the distribution of 2022/2023 
Accommodation Tax (A-Tax) funds that was split into three 
separate resolutions because of several Councilmembers’ 
conflicts of interest. Because this resolution involved 
allotment consideration for the Greenwood Community 
Theatre, Councilor Miller recused himself from the 
meeting during this agenda item. 
 
 
A motion to approve Resolution No. 22-012 was made by 
Niki Hutto, seconded by Betty Boles. 
 
 
Discover Greenwood Director Kelly McWhorter confirmed to 
Councilor Bass that, of the seven A-tax allocation 
committee members, only four attended the meeting and 
three must be replaced. 
 
Councilor Bass recused himself from the meeting when 
Mayor Smith started a discussion regarding the Toros 
Soccer Team. 
 
Ms. McWhorter confirmed to Mayor Smith that the 
Allocation Committee had concerns if the Toros request 
qualified for funds according to A-tax guidelines.  
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City Manager Wilkie added that Capital investments can be 
used to make improvements to the field, but perhaps the 
A-tax is not the appropriate source to ask for that 
funding. 
 
Councilor Jones noted there are several AAU teams that 
participate in tournaments at Brewer and the Civic 
Center.  Mayor Smith acknowledged that several applicants 
charge admission to the public.   
 
Those who voted in favor where Mayor Smith, Niki Hutto, 
James Jones, Betty Boles, and Ronnie Ables.  Johnathan 
Bass and Matthew Miller recused themselves and did not 
vote. 
 
The motion passed 5-0. 

                            
Resolution No. 
22-014 Approving 
the Distribution 
of 2022/2023 
Accommodations 
Tax Funds. 

 Because Resolution No. 22-014 included allotment 
consideration of the Arts Center and the Benjamin Mays 
Site, Councilors Hutto and Boles recused themselves from 
the meeting during this agenda item.  
  
 
A motion to approve Resolution No. 22-014 was made by 
James Jones, seconded by Ronnie Ables. 
  
 
DISCUSSION: 
  
Councilor Bass suggested that the application process 
should be screened to determine eligibility as a 
measuring function to provide more accountability and 
make sure Council is distributing tax dollars to make the 
economic impact they want.  Mayor Smith agreed and was 
interested to hear their decision making process.  City 
Manager Wilkie believed the Placer Software will be able 
to compute a true economic impact and get an 
understanding of what the City’s tourism looks like. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
 
Those who voted in favor were Mayor Smith, James Jones, 
Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller, and Ronnie Ables.  Niki 
Hutto and Betty Boles recused themselves and did not 
vote. 
 
The motion passed 5-0. 
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Resolution No. 
22-015 Approving 
the Distribution 
of 2022/2023 
Accommodations 
Tax Funds. 

 Because Resolution No. 22-015 included the allotment 
consideration of the Toros Soccer Team, Councilor Bass 
recused himself from the room.   
 
A motion to approve Resolution No. 22-015 was made by 
Betty Boles, seconded by Niki Hutto. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
Mayor Smith acknowledged the Toros Soccer Team uses the 
City’s field at no cost but would like to compare other 
allocation requests to understand why they did not 
qualify for any award. City Manager Wilkie noted the City 
will be looking into a stormwater grant to make 
improvements to the field they use and is sure that the 
bathroom and concession stand needs some attention.  She 
also confirmed to Councilor Miller that this is the first 
time they, and the Benjamin Mays site, applied for A-tax 
funds.  
 
 
Those who voted in favor were Mayor Smith, Niki Hutto, 
James Jones, Betty Boles, Matthew Miller, and Ronnie 
Ables.  Johnathan Bass recused himself and did not vote. 
 
The motion passed 6-0.  
 
Councilor Hutto suggested the A-Tax Allocation Committee 
needed more education to understand the purpose of 
accommodations tax and how they should be allocating 
funds. 

                            
ADJOURNMENT  A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Matthew 

Miller, seconded by Betty Boles. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Mayor Smith adjourned the special called meeting at 7:37 
p.m. 

        
______________________ 

       Mayor Brandon A. Smith 
ATTEST:  
____________________________ 
City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert  


